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CHRISTMAS MESSAGE FROM THE 
NATIONAL CHAIRMAN – RAF REGIMENT 
ASSOCIATION 
 
   The Christmas Cheer is upon us again.  A 
celebration of the birth of Christ and a time of 
good cheer.  
  
   Many of us spent some of our Christmases 
past in odd parts of the world on Operations.  
While we have no major body of troops engaged 
this Christmas but still have troops in 16 different 
countries all engaged in the myriad of tasking’s 
that promote our Nation and our Corps as the 
world leaders in Air minded Force Protection.  
To them we will raise our glasses on Christmas 
Day and toast their Health and wellbeing and 
wish them a safe journey home to their families.  
To those families, we hope that they will soon be 
reunited with their loved ones. 
 
   We give special thoughts also for those who 
were wounded, both physically and mentally and 
returned home to a changed future.  Those of 
our brothers who have been scarred especially 
with the curse of PTSD will fight unseen battles 
for years and we wish them courage and 
fortitude in coping with that and help wherever 
and whenever we can.  Sometime it is easy to 
lose sight of the great sense of comradeship and  
 responsibility our unique Regiment engenders. 
   
   Many, many small acts of kindness go on from 
Branches and individuals. Even on line, with the 
enormous and praiseworthy Band of Brothers 
Facebook Group, who have raised thousands of 
pounds for our Heritage Centre and for other                              

 
welfare and Regimental Projects that flame of 
responsibility and comradeship burns brightly.   

   I know many of you will be thinking this 
Christmas on the recent events in Northern 
Ireland where it would appear that another witch 
hunt is about to take place under the guise of an 
Enquiry into every terrorist death during the 
Troubles.  Many of us served in the Corps 
longest campaign and are understandably 
shocked and saddened over this.  Events were 
not as tightly contained then as now, no whizz 
bang helmet cams or instant encoded 
communications, often just a gunner on his own 
with a “brick”, cut off and isolated and under 
attack - Who is to say what motivates actions at 
such junctures.   

   I, like many of you, feel it demeans the service 
we gave and underlines the lack of political 
backbone that has pervaded successive 
governments in the years since the Good Friday 
Agreement.  Is it any wonder that men who were 
in harm’s way and served at their country’s 
direction are asking the question, “If convicted 
murderers all have get out of jail cards free why 
don’t we?”  Fair question, one I am sure we will 
all agree with.  
 
   I wish you all an untroubled and enjoyable 
Christmas and look forward to the New Year 
where we will celebrate our 75

th
 year with many 

celebrations 
Peter Lawrence                National Chairman 
 
President’s Message 

   Here we are again at the end of another year 
and looking forward to the coming year, while 
hoping that some of the major issues troubling 
the world will be resolved. Both at home and 
abroad, it seems that not a day passes that 
political, environmental or economic problems 
are thrust upon us and we seem powerless to 
resolve them in an equitable way. I mention this 
as a segue to bring to your attention a matter 
which is troubling many of our National 
members in the UK as well as other Regimental 
and ex service organisations. It seems there is a 
move afoot by the UK Government to release 
certain people from gaol in Northern Ireland and 
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at the same time, allow certain organisations in 
N. Ireland to start a “witch hunt” for members (or 
former members of the British Forces) who 
served in N. Ireland during the troubles there. 
    It appears that already, two members of the 
Parachute Regt. are under investigation. A letter 
has been drafted by the National Chairman, co-
signed by the Vice national chair of our 
association, urging the Prime minister NOT to go 
ahead with this proposal. I would suggest that 
Chapter members consult the Regiment’s 
website for further and up to date information 
concerning this matter. 
    On a more uplifting note, I can report that we 
ourselves encountered some problems earlier 
this year but were able to overcome them in our 
familiar “Per Ardua” way! After a threat of the 
Chapter closing down, we were able to form an 
executive dedicated to fight to keep us going as 
a viable entity. Although unable to interfere in 
our affairs, the National chairman did send us a 
strong letter of support and good wishes for our 
endeavours. For which I thanked him. 
    Many times when writing a report, one has to 
balance the bad news, the good news, 
indifferent news and even sad news. As such, I 
now sadly report that a great stalwart of our 
Chapter passed away in November. I speak of 
course of Ben Loughlin who with his wife Nan 
hosted a number of our A.G.M.s at his “Summer 
Cottage” as well as his regular home in North 
Toronto. At the time of his passing, Ben was 
living at home whilst Nan was living in a 
retirement residence where Ben was able to visit 
her daily. I have been in touch with Nan and 
hope to be able to visit her very soon in the New 
Year. Information on Ben was forwarded to the 
National where the O.P.I. for death notices will 
ensure that information will be disseminated via 
“Parish Notices”. 
 
   I and my partner Vasso were pleased to join 
members of the Chapter in our annual 
Christmas or Memorial luncheon in late 
November, no “War” stories but just good plain 
convivial camaraderie and an appreciation of 
each other’s company. 
 
    Lastly, I wish to extend my thanks to all those 
on the executive who work so hard to keep us 
afloat, My job seems of no consequence when 
compared with the tremendous effort put in by 
our Secretary, Iain Purves. He really does take 
his position to heart and the extra burden he has 
of producing this newsletter surely attests to his 
dedication to the Chapter. I would remind you all 
as I have in the past, If you’ve got a story, an 

item of information, or anything that you think 
might be of interest, send it along to Iain for 
inclusion in our newsletter. To Marion, Brian, 
Willie and our far Western executive member, 
James Stewart, Thank you again for all your 
efforts in aid of the “Chapter”. 
David Jeffrey                      Chapter President 
 
Treasurer’s Report 
     Demands on our treasury have been very 
light since our A.G.M. and I am only awaiting an 
invoice from the Secretary to cover expenses 
concerning the production of this newsletter. I do 
have to consider the acquisition of a new cord 
and tassels for our Standard. One tassel 
became detached from the cord and only lasted 
one showing before coming apart again. 
Attempts to find a matching tassel were 
unsuccessful. This of course will be procured 
and paid for from our “Standard” fund.  
   Our Operating or “General” fund is in the black 
but of course we are now approaching the New 
Year. Yes, my friends, you will shortly be 
receiving the annual treasurer’s plea for funds. I 
will mention as I have in years gone by, the 
Dues have remained the same but the service 
has gone up regarding quality. Reference my 
thanks to Iain in my “other” column. Even though 
we still have to mail out some letters to non-e-
mail recipients, the use of e-mail has helped 
keep our costs down.  Finally, May I wish you all 
a very Happy and Prosperous New Year 
David Jeffrey                                    Treasurer 
 
Secretary’s Notes  
 
   I apologize for the duplication between the 
National Chairman’s message and the raising by 
our President of the actions being taken in the 
U.K. against previous members of our Forces. I 
passed the message on to a friend who served 
in Northern Ireland during the “Troubles” and to 
say that his response was one of complete 
shock and disbelief would be best classified as 
the ‘statement of the year’! We will of course 
watch and report on further developments 
regarding this very serious matter.  
                                                                     ICP 
Sick and Welfare 
  
    Winter seems to be taking its toll on the health 
of our members. Our Sick and Welfare executive 
member, Brian Patten has been hospitalized 
twice in the past month and thankfully is on the 
mend and back home. Out west Bert Toon in 
Calgary had to have (hopefully) the final surgery 
necessary on his foot. 
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    In a note attached to his voting return, Peter 
Furby reported that his health too has improved. 
I believe his treatment consists basically of the 
practice of Tai-Chi exercises combined with 
fairly strenuous walking. Pete’s total for this year 
is only 310 miles, and only a knee problem 
stopped him! Well done Pete! 
   On a more serious note I have to report that 
our President too has been confined to bed. As 
many of you are aware David has the onerous 
duty of being a member of the Corps of 
Commissionaires whose duties in the City of St. 
Catharines includes that of being responsible for 
parking violations. Apparently as Dave put it, 
some idiot in a Hummer took a dislike to the 
ticket Dave had issued him, drove at and struck 
Dave, then proceeded in reverse and struck a 
passer-by who was rushing to Dave’s aid! 
Accordingly not only has our President had to 
file two reports for this issue, he also has to 
supply a police and Corps of Commissionaires 
report as well. 
   Might I ask that you remember in your 
thoughts and prayers June and Tom Edwards,  
Mrs. Nan Loughlin and Mrs. J.Wreglesworth 
 May we wish all of our sick members a better 
health outlook for this coming year? 
                                                                 ICP/BP 
 
Kit Update  
  The spare Corps ‘Crossed Rifles’ tie has been 
purchased and is no longer on the kit list. If you 
would care to purchase items directly from the 
U.K. there is a website available at 
www.rockape.co.uk and with the drop in the 
exchange rate of the Canadian Dollar to the 
Pound sterling, items are competitively priced. 
Willie Wood 
 
Membership 
    First, may I extend my good wishes for 2017 
to all our members! May you find Peace and 
Happiness in the days ahead. 
   It is with a heavy heart that I too must say my 
“Goodbye’ to a very special member, Ben 
Loughlin. He could charm a smile out of the 
saddest of faces and I mourn his loss. Take 
comfort in his memories Nan. 
   On a happier note we are still a viable group 
and will steadfastly continue our strong bonds of 
friendship together.  
   Updated Membership lists will be mailed out 
with your new invoices, could you please advise 
me should any amendments be necessary. 
Thank you! 
Marion Purves                               Membership 
 

Correction 
   In the last edition of Chapter Chatter in the 
story about Bert Toon’s acquisition of the C-in-C 
Pacific Fleets cap badge, Bert mentioned that on 
their flight back from Number 15 Squadron’s 
detachment to Hong Kong their “Hasting” aircraft 
had engine trouble and had to land on an airstrip 
in Viet Nam in ”1976”, not a nice proposition. 
Your scribe inadvertently put the date as 1976 
when of course the correct time period was 1966 
Sorry Bert                                                       ICP                                                       
   
Corps 75

th
 Anniversary  

   In honour of the 75
th
 Anniversary of the 

Foundation of the Royal Air Force Regiment on 
February 1

st
. 1942 the following events are 

being arranged. 
 
February 1st.  
 75

th
. Anniversary Commemorative Service, at 

Bury St. Edmunds Cathedral. 
 

 
Corps Formation Reception and other events 
related to the Corps 75

th
 Anniversary 

Celebrations at the Heritage Centre, RAF 
Honington. 
  

 
 
July 20

th
 

75th Anniversary of the RAF Regiment’s 
Founding, a special Family Day will be held at 
RAF Honington. 
(Additional details will be posted as they become 
available!) 

http://www.rockape.co.uk/
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Number 1 and 63 Squadron Reunion 
 
   A note from Ian Nisbet who works hard 
organizing these reunions advises that the next 
event to be held at the Spa Hotel, Middleton-St.-
George will be held on the following dates. 
Friday May 19

th
 through Sunday, May 21

st
, 

2017. I can supply further contact information 
should you wish to attend.      
                                                                      Ed.                                                
 
Remembrance Service 2016 
    
   Each year we of the Canadian Chapter along 
with this year’s Remembrance Day attendees 
numbering an estimated two thousand nine 
hundred attended the service in the huge hanger 
at the Canadian Warplane Heritage Museum 
here in Hamilton, Ontario. 
 
   Each year our numbers dwindle but somehow 
we always are there to answer the roll call when 
the Master of Ceremonies, Bill McBride asks the 
members of the Royal Air Force Regiment 
Association to stand and be recognised. We 
were missing a few more this year, mainly due 
to our ages passing the 80 plus year mark, and 
of course the few too sick to be with us. 
 

 
 The “Few” who were there to answer the call. 
   
   Perhaps you might notice in the bottom left of 
the photograph a website, www.gusair.com, we 
are this year, as we are back to 2007 indebted 
to Gustavo Corujo for taking the semi-official 
photographs of  the ceremony. Normally Gus 
takes our group photograph using my camera, 
but the gremlins decided my battery had 
reached its end, hence the official photo, and my 
thanks to Gus for this year’s photo. 
   The service was as always a poignant 
reminder of those to whom we all owe so much. 
From an almost 100 year old “Lancaster” pilot to 

an attendee newly returned from duty in 
Afghanistan to the young men and women from 
the Canadian Royal Military College in Kingston 
we all stood in silence as we remembered.  
At exactly two minutes past eleven the silence 
was broken as our beloved “Lancaster” VERA 
roared overhead, followed a minute later 
(Canadian Air Force regulations wouldn’t allow 
them to fly together), by the roar of a Canadian 
“Hercules” aircraft from RCAF Trenton. This 
year would see ‘VeRA”, as the recognition 
letters spell out, lose this venerable call sign. 
She is due for a major airframe rebuild and 
unfortunately a re-naming and thus new 
registration.  
   I would be remiss if I did not take this 
opportunity to thank all our friends and members 
who showed once again their support of the 
Canadian Chapter and our Corps. 
Per Ardua                                                   ICP 
 
Remembrance Luncheon 
 
   It was a fine gesture that saw ten of us get 
together at the Royal Coachman hostelry in 
Waterdown , Ontario. 
  

                                            
  President David Jeffrey addresses the Group 
 
   It was a sombre start to our Remembrances 
as President Jeffrey passed on the news of the 
passing of our friend and fellow Gunner “Ben” 
Loughlin. Although unable to visit with us as 
often as in previous years Dave was quick to 
praise Ben for his oft times most generous 
support of the Chapter. 
 
    As is always the case our group soon recalled 
previous gatherings and settled down to an 
enjoyable meal. In fact this year it seemed that 
we all had lots to recall and our gathering lasted 
until quite late in the afternoon. Not too late of 
course that we were all safely on our way home 
before darkness fell! 
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A Wonderful Gesture 
    I received the following note from Willie Wood 
not long after he had left our group after the 
Remembrance service. 
 
   “After attending the Remembrance Day 
ceremony at the Canadian Warplane Heritage 
Museum on November 11

th
, and having enjoyed 

lunch afterwards at 447 Wing, on my way home 
I decided to visit my local liquor store for a bottle 
of Scotch for myself and a couple of bottles of 
wine for birthday gifts, still wearing my RAF 
blazer with badge and medals. A young couple 
were ahead of me at the cashier, the woman 
paid for her beer purchases and as they walked 
away, the young man put a $50.00 bill on the 
counter and said, ’That’s for you sir, thanks for 
what you did for us’. I was taken aback and 
thanked him before he disappeared out of the 
store. 
   The cashier the rang up the till and said that 
my bill came to $59.00, but then insisted that he 
would take care of the $9.00 difference. In fact I 
was quite amazed at how many people; both 
young and old were smiling at me as I walked 
past.” 
(Willie subsequently wrote the “Hamilton 
Spectator” who published the above story, 
word for word!) 
   As a footnote Willie added that the Canadian 
Warplane Heritage Museum was packed for the 
Remembrance Service with an estimated 2900 
people in attendance. 
 
Memories    
 
   Sometimes an item for Chapter Chatter starts 
off in one direction, only suddenly to abruptly 
change direction; such was the case recently 
when I opened some photographs from Bert 
Toon. The photos were of Bert and his ‘oppo’ 
Fred Rolfe taken in the  Malayan area of Sapulut 
Sabah with 15 Squadron. 
 

 
        Fred and Bert keeping a lookout! 

  
  The Sapulut River showing Bert’s position  
(Compare the previous photo and the position is 
obvious) 

     
        As it is today with many new homes  
 
   To my surprise, with the same post came a 
note from Dave Jeffrey saying that he had just 
read a great book about Number 1 Squadron up 
in Butterworth, Malaya.  A quick search of the 
title on Google, and I found out that it could be 
had from Amazon, USA. 
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   Written by a ”Penguin”, (read RAF type) store 
man,  attached to Number 1 Squadron  it is a 
wonderful account of his adventures as he tried 
to become assimilated as a “part time wanabe 
Rockape”. Never volunteer for anything was 
always the watchword we used, but “Taff Price” 
volunteered and then some, and asked for more. 
  
    Even more of a surprise to me was the book 
has a dedication to Chapter member, and 
Number One Squadron RAF Regiment proud 
Gunner, Nick “Streaky” Bacon. There he was in 
all his glory pushing the author out of an aircraft 
with the point of his rifle, luckily the author was 
doing a parachute jump promptly followed of 
course by ‘Nick’! The story is written in such 
glowing praise that memories of my time in 
Malaya came flooding back off the pages. 
 
   Incidentally I had sent off my copy to Amos 
Miller in sunny Florida, and his response sent 
with a wonderful Christmas card was identical to 
my remarks above.  It would seem that all of us 
who served out there all remember the good 
times and forget the adversity and problems that 
were our reason for being part of the Far East 
Land Forces. 
 
   What ties the two story lines together is that in 
the book, the guns of Number 1 LAA Squadron, 
store man Price included, depart Singapore 
Docks enroute to China Rock, the Firing range 
used by our forces in Malaya as a live gunnery 
range. 
 

 
  An L70 in action on the range at China Rock 
 
   In a letter from Bert he mentioned meeting up   
with WO Archie Cairns whom he had last seen 
as a sergeant at RAF Watchet on a gunnery 
course many years before’ and who (WO 
Cairns) incidentally was just returning from a trip 
to China Rock where he had been with Number 
63 Squadron.. 
 

   So having deviated from my first thought of a 
Malayan episode, here we can now return to the 
initial part in that Fred Rolfe and Bert Toon are 
now back together in a fox hole in Sepulot 
Sabah, still was and is a part of Malaya. 
   Going back to the featured story of the 
gunnery range known as China Rock, I found it 
was an island some 200 miles north east of 
Singapore and was used as both an LAA firing 
range and also was a former RAF bombing 
position. Remember the RAF Handley Page 
“Victor” or the “Canberra” flying in from RAAF 
Butterworth or RAF Tengah? 
 
   My first thought in looking at the pair is I 
wonder which radio set was under that tarp to 
the front of the photo. As a signaller the antenna 
peaked my imagination, although I am not too 
sure how safe that foxhole could be so close to 
the jungle and the river behind them. 
  
   One search led me to another, and in a book 
written by Jack T.C. Long entitled “Three’s 
Company” there on page 183 was the notation, 
“Rusty wire lay in heaps, there were several zig 
zag gun pits, some AA facilities and a 2000 yard 
runway”, all of course referring to the island 
known as ‘China Rocks” 
 
    Thanks to Bert, Nick and all who served out 
there and whose memories are so well 
documented! 
                                                                     ICP 
Suez Recalled 
 

 
John Wreglesworth visited the Suez Memorial 
 
   John sent on this wonderful photograph of his 
visit to the Suez Memorial at NMA Alrewas at 
the Service of Remembrance held for those who 
had served on that engagement.. He also paid a 
visit to the RAF Regiment Memorial Garden and 
reported that it looks wonderful after the work 
done on these grounds in this past year or so. . 
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Missing RAF Regiment Gunner 
 

            
RAF Regiment Gunner Corrie McKeague 
 
    Despite all out searches in the Bury St. 
Edmunds area, no trace has been found as yet 
of a Gunner missing from RAF Honington. First 
reported missing after an evening outing to Bury 
St. Edmunds in late September, there is still no 
sign of SAC Corrie McKeague of Number 2 
Squadron, RAF Regiment. 
    Our thoughts and prayers are for his safe 
return 
                                                   
Obituaries. Ben Loughlin 
 

                    
 
   Once in a while one is lucky enough to meet a 
true friend and gentleman!  Ben Loughlin was 
such a friend.  Our first meeting was back in 
2002 at the inaugural meeting of the Canadian 
Chapter.  At that meeting Ben undertook the 
task of trying to assist in the gathering together 
of “Rocks” in Canada. 
   One of my best memories of Ben was at the 
Annual Remembrance Service at the Canadian 
Warplane Heritage Museum. There he was 
surrounded by a host of children from 
Beamsville Elementary School and in his own 
calm manner was explaining how he came to be 
in Germany driving an armoured car of Number 
1 Squadron, RAF Regiment. 
    Always willing to help Ben and his lovely wife 
Nan were gracious hosts on a couple of 
occasions at their summer cottage, or on other 

occasions at their immaculately tended back 
garden. 

                           
               Always with a Happy Smile. Our Ben 
 
   Ill health kept both Nan and Ben from 
attending many of our latter gatherings, but 
notwithstanding it seems that there was always 
a little extra for some wine for the gathering, or 
an extra dollar or two to help defray any 
outstanding needs of the Chapter! 
   Might we take this opportunity to offer our 
sincere condolences to Nan and her family?  We 
have all lost a wonderful husband, father and 
friend. 
                                                                     ICP 
Sion Davis 
 

                  
Sion showing the Regimental Crest he proudly 
presented to his Legion Branch in British 
Columbia in 2004. 
 
  Sion unfortunately passed away almost a year 
ago, and despite the combined efforts of Jim 
Stewart and myself we only learned of Sion’s 
passing through a contact with Sion’s Royal 
Canadian Legion Branch  within the past month. 
Sion was a very private person and 
unfortunately did not respond to any of our 
requests. He had no known family yet we still 
mourn his passing.                                        ICP 
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 In Remembrance of Passed Comrades 
 

 
 

      John” Geordie” Baron 

     Michael Broad 

    William Clarke 

    Colin Doubleday 

    Paul Daunt 

    Sion Davis 

    James (Jim) Dennison 

    Steve Haley 

    Norm “Ike” Hatch 

    Peter Harvey 

    Archibald Holly 

   James Kynoch 

   Ben Loughlin 

   Frank Manning 

   Andrew Milne 

  Ron Poge  

  John Rennie 

  Denis Ward 

  Fred Williams 

  John Wright 

 Terry Scattergood 

 
“At the going down of the sun,  

and in the morning, 

We will remember them” 
                                                     

 

                          
 
David Jeffrey        (905) 938-2316              
President/Treasurer captjay@sympatico.ca                
                             1 Richelieu Drive, 

     St Catharines, ON.  L2M 2B5 
                 
Iain Purves 

Secretary                (905) 690-0506          
 Chapter Chatter      iama387@netzero.net 
                                 Box 1451, 
                                 Waterdown, On. L0R 2H0     
                             
 
Brian Patten         (905)-388-8288 
Director                  Unit 21, 
                              145, Rice Avenue, 
                               Hamilton, On. L9C 6R3 

 

 Marion Purves       (905) 690-0506 

Membership             iama387@netzero.net                              
                                 Box 1451, 
                                 Waterdown. ON L0R 2H0 
 
 William Wood       (905)-538-3199 
 Director                  williewood2424@msn.com                                                                                            
                                405 1165 Fennel Ave. East                                                                                                                                                                                                               
                                Hamilton, On. L8T 1S3 
                                                                 
James Stewart       (250)-240-8610 

Director                    jstewart308@gmail.com  
                                 348 Poplar Avenue, 
                                 Qualicom Beach, B.C. 
 
                                                               
 You are encouraged to address issues and 
suggestions to any member of the Executive at 
any time. Our purpose is to serve your interests. 
       
 
              Per Ardua- We Are Bonded        
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